Trinity Presbyterian Church
Stated Session Meeting (Zoom)
December 18, 2022 
We Assemble in God’s Name

Members Present:, Stephanie Sorge, Moderator; Linda Bradley, Clerk of Session; Jason Brown; Rick Comstock; Mark Facknitz; Yogi Gillette; Kandy Grant; Virginia Healy; Nancy Hopkins-Garriss; Mary Colleen Knapp; Judy LePera; Patti Warner; and Gwen Carr, Associate for Pastoral Care.
Absent/Excused; Ellie Cale; Rick Orem and Carolyn Hinshaw, Youth Representative.  Approved.  A quorum was present.
Call to Order:  Stephanie called the meeting to order at 4:00pm.
Opening Devotion:  Jason shared a devotion on Christmas as a time of anxiety and loss for some – is there no place at the table, no bread, no wine, for me?  Yet in spite of this, I believe.  
Sharing Joys and Concerns:

Stephanie and Gwen shared prayer concerns and joys for members and friends of the Trinity congregation., and Stephanie led a moment of prayer.  
Approval of Docket:  Approved.

Approval of Minutes:  The minutes from our stated meeting on November 13 were approved.
Clerk’s Report:


For Information:

1) Communion was observed during online and in-person worship on Sunday, December 4, as previously approved.  Rev. Bill Reinhold and Ginny Reinhold served communion as an extension of the table to two persons at Bridgewater Retirement Community.  Virginia Healy and Susie Phend served communion to two persons at Sunnyside Retirement Community on December 5.
2) Trinity is mourning the deaths of four members and friends since the last Session meeting: Virginia Bethune on November 16, Nancy Sleezer on November 16, Donna Cook on November 30, and Ed Riedesel on December 4.  Virginia’s memorial service was held on December 4 in Blacksburg.  Donna’s service was held on December 9 at Sunnyside.  Nancy Sleezer’s service will be held on December 29 at 1:00 at Trinity.  Ed Riedesel’s service will be held on January 21 at 2:00 at Trinity.
3) A member of Trinity has offered to gift a week’s time share at Massanutten to Trinity.  This would involve a property transfer, which would require approval from the Trinity corporation and also Presbytery.  As requested by the Session at its November meeting, the Finance Team reviewed this request and decided it would not be in Trinity’s best interest at this time.  Linda met with the member to share that decision.
Pastoral Care Associate’s Report:






Gwen
For Information:

1) Gwen shared several current joys and concerns in the Trinity family.  She has continued an active email and social media presence and made 23 visits in homes and other settings.  She met with Centering Space and also with Pleasant View representatives to plan for Joanie’s needs in worship.  She participated in the memorial service for Donna Cook.  Regular activities included: Weekly – planning, prayer, record keeping, and prayer lists for the Weekly Update; Monthly – Pastoral Care Team, Session, and prayer list for the Nous.  
Upcoming Dates:

1) Gwen will not be taking time off following Christmas as originally planned, but will attend the EMS School for Leadership Training on January 9-12. 

Pastor’s Report
For Discussion and/or Action:

1) Stephanie recommended the following article from Peter Marty, editor of the Christian Century, reflecting on some of the realities of people not returning to in-person worship after Covid: https://www.christiancentury.org/article/first-words/why-aren-t-people-coming-back
2) Stephanie requested that the annual congregational meeting be scheduled for Sunday, January 29 following worship.  Approved.  
3) She also requested a motion to continue paying her in January, until her Terms of Call can be approved by the congregation at the annual meeting.  Mark proposed that her pay be increased to the 8% rate included in the draft 2023 budget.  Rick C. made, and Nancy seconded, this motion.   Approved.
4) The Session retreat will be Saturday, January 14, from 10am-4pm.  Lizzy Healy has agreed to provide lunch again.  Please let Stephanie know of any requests for topics that should be covered in the retreat.
5) There was a brief discussion of the proposed Book of Order Amendments that will be voted on by the Presbytery in February.  Although there were no questions, it was noted that the amendments involved a lot of trust, with the need to see them in the larger context.
For Information: 
1) Stephanie has been accepted into a preaching cohort program through Princeton Seminary, “Sustaining the Preaching Life.” This will include some synchronous and asynchronous online work, and will culminate in an in-person conference in June. 
2) Trinity is featured in the latest issue of the Presbyterian Outlook in “What’s Right with My Church.” She was asked to submit something recently and said the difficult part was deciding what to highlight in 150 words!
Calendar Dates:
1) 2023 Vacation (subject to change) - March 10-18, 3 weeks TBD
2) 2023 Continuing Education - May 8-14, 1 week TBD
We Celebrate Both the Present and Our Vision for the Future

Task Forces, House Churches, and Marks Groups  


All groups should let Victoria know about meeting dates so she can put them on the calendar.
Misconduct Policy Task Force






Nancy
1) Nancy, Patti, and Judy are serving on this task force, which will begin meeting next year.
COVID Task Force







     
Linda                                                  
No report
Reaching Out 









Judy
1) Reaching Out Is meeting in person now, on the second and fourth Wednesdays at 10 a.m.  They are grieving the loss of their beloved Nancy Sleezer and continue to support Paul in his grief journey.  They have finished their covenant, but due to illness and other reasons have been unable to get all the members’ signatures.  They should have it to the Session for the January meeting.  They recently contributed $180 to Village to Village as a “move-in” contribution, which purchases the housekeeping basics for one refugee family.  They hope to be allowed to connect to that family once a family is chosen.  In January they will choose their nurture for 2023.
Sanctuary









Rick Orem
1) The Session reviewed and approved Sanctuary’s 2022-2023 covenant.
Hearts and Hands:








Linda

No report
Backpack Program 








Virginia
No report
Centering Space








Virginia
For Information:

1) Centering Space purchased a piece of art created by Tamara Grant for the Harbor Room, in support of the Keister/Blue Stone backpack programs.
2) The Jan Richardson Advent materials are currently in use.
3) The labyrinth stations have been updated to reflect the Advent season and currently have both an Advent Guide for using Centering Space and a specific Advent Labyrinth guide available.
4) Solar lights have now been placed around the outdoor labyrinth.
5) Robin Atwood will offer a 6-week yoga class beginning in January.  Another course hopefully will be offered in the spring.  Victoria has the online registration form ready for posting/sharing when she returns to the office this week.
6) Mark, Teresa, Virginia and Mary Lou are all registered for the Fraught and Flummoxed conference at Montreat.
7) The morning Lectio Group is beginning their study of the book of Romans.
8) The Sunday morning book study group is finishing up Bruggemann's The Prophetic Imagination.
Looking Ahead:
1) Sanctuary has talked about offering another contemplative book study group for the coming year and welcomes any suggestions for this.
2) Stephanie shared new resources related to LGBTQIA from the PC(USA):  https://www.presbyterianmission.org/story/presbyterian-mission-agency-releases-new-lgbtqia-resources/?fbclid=IwAR2aurak6bZ9by6Tb6Z4ctyWShGgL5B55Dp5TdblopViewvZ_lxLWsm_8V8   Sanctuary is considering offering some kind of study/workshop/event to examine the resources and the current issues affecting this group of people.
Clothes Closet 








Mary Colleen
1) Clients are each receiving a kitchen trash bag and being asked to “take what you need, need what you take.”  This seems to be working well, and they will not need a tracking system at this time.  UKirk has adopted the Clothes Closet for its holiday project.
2) Currently there is still a great need for children’s clothes.  
Faith in Action








Rick Orem
No report
Seasonal Teams 
ACE Team









Kandy
No report
Lent/Easter Team








Rick O.
1) The team is working on finding a date to start planning.

Standing Teams and Committees






Benevolence Committee







Patti
No report
Building and Grounds
 Team







Yogi
For Session Action:
(1) Building and Grounds requested approval to replace the leaking sanctuary roof.  Mark Facknitz, Dane Byers, and Yogi have reviewed estimates from three companies and recommended Senger Roofing based on lowest cost, the underlayment that will be replaced, the thickness of the metal that will be used, and the removal of all debris.  A key factor in their recommendation was the reputation of Senger’s workmanship. Senger has previously repaired the gutter over the Commons entrance. This replacement must be done immediately and cannot wait.  The interim solution is to seal the cracks now and replace in the spring. The three estimates are:  Senger $34,000.  Holloway – $41,800, and Skyline $66,000.  
The request to move forward with Senger was approved, with understanding that the expense is not in the proposed 2023 budget.  It will be critical to find a funding source.  All Edward Jones investments have sustained losses so far this year.  Mark suggested three possible funding choices: take the amount out of our cash reserves, borrow locally with a line of credit, or ask congregation to help support.  We have already had one congregational donation.  
For Information:

1) The dishwasher needs repair. We were required to pay for a special repairman qualified to work on a commercial dishwasher. After an initial visit the repairman thinks the problem is related to the breaker. He will return next week to replace the breaker.  Lessons learned –  when we experience prolonged periods (like a pandemic) when the kitchen is not used, we should regularly turn all appliances on, including the stoves and dishwasher.  Now freezer is not freezing, so the repairman will look at both.
Communication and Outreach Team





Mary Colleen
No report
Finance Team Report







Linda
For Information:

1) November Treasurer’s Report:  The November report shows that we had an actual YTD income of $$291,147 as of the end of November– which is 107% of the income anticipated for this point in the year.  These figures include $25,595 in general income and also the receipt of $10,420 in designated donations this month. 

Our actual YTD expenses were $431,799 – which is 122% of the total anticipated expense for this point in the year.  However, much of this discrepancy is due to expenses for the bio-retention project, which Trinity must first pay and later be reimbursed by the city.  Also note that some of the line-item budget amounts are now larger than the original 2022 budget amounts.  This reflects monies carried over from last year’s totals.  

Please check any remaining balances in your 2022 budget and plan to spend down as appropriate before the end of the year.  The remaining balances in most line items will not carry over to 2023.

For Discussion and Action:

1) Draft Budget for 2023:  The Finance Team requested review of the draft 2023 budget.  Two options presented included a 5% pay increase for church personnel ($302,441) or an 8% pay increase for church personnel ($306,179).  Actual pledges and other anticipated income to date totaled $247,620.  Potential outstanding pledges totaled $34,600, and carry-over funds totaled $47,518.  After discussion, there was general approval to consider the 8% pay increase for church personnel, but to look again at possible budget reductions in other areas and to consider other options for funding any deficits.  It was noted that much of the carry-over total was designated for specific line items and not available for general budget expenses.  The Finance Team will meet again to address some of these concerns so that the final budget can be passed at the January 14 retreat.
Matthew 25 Task Force







Nancy
1) The task force will meet again in January. 
Personnel Committee








Ellie

No report
Pastoral Care Team 








Virginia, Patti
No report
Presbytery Meeting Report
1) The Presbytery Meeting was held on Tuesday, November 15, at Massanetta Springs.  Our Commissioner was Virginia Healy, and the Alternate was Rick Orem.  New candidates for ministry were welcomed at this meeting, and Mark Dewey will be welcomed as a candidate at the next meeting.  The February meeting will discuss the amendments we reviewed today.  
Next Meeting 
The next stated meeting will be held at Trinity on Saturday, January 14, from 10am- 4pm.  Virginia will have the devotional.  
Adjournment:  The meeting was adjourned and closed with prayer at 5:40pm.
Respectfully submitted,

___________________________



___________________________

Linda Bradley, Clerk of Session



Stephanie Sorge, Moderator 
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